

A Responsible Approach to North Korea

By Kelly Magsamen, Melanie Hart, Michael Fuchs, and Vikram Singh November 2, 2017

Kim Jong Un's reckless and illegal nuclear and missile programs pose a serious and growing threat to U.S. national security and the security of U.S. allies. His refusal to abide by U.N. Security Council resolutions has rallied the world against him.

Unfortunately, President Donald Trump is bucking this international consensus with his reckless and contradictory statements. This dynamic is both dangerous and counterproductive; it increases the risk of miscalculation on the Korean Peninsula and squanders an opportunity to press North Korea back into a diplomatic process.

There are no perfect solutions to the challenge North Korea poses. The country has made rapid progress on nuclear weapons that it deems critical to its survival. Yet the United States has deterred and contained North Korea for decades, preventing another devastating war on the peninsula.

To prevent war and get back to diplomacy aimed at addressing North Korea's threats, the United States needs a more responsible approach: aggressive diplomacy with a strong team; active U.S. efforts to reassure allies of America's commitment to their security and to smart deterrence of North Korea; and concrete steps to isolate North Korea from the global economy. This policy approach could reduce the chances of unintended conflict, protect U.S. national security interests, and open a pathway to curb North Korea's nuclear and missile programs.

How did we get here?

Since the end of the Korean War in 1953, the United States and South Korea have successfully deterred North Korea and prevented a full resumption of hostilities. Yet, across administrations, Washington failed to prevent Pyongyang from advancing its illicit nuclear and ballistic missile programs. Through periods of pressure and periods of relative calm and accommodation, North Korean leaders continued to press forward however they could, despite repeated declarations from the U.N. Security Council that

North Korea's actions were violating international law.

However, the lesson of recent decades is instructive: Diplomacy employed hand-in-hand with pressure has been the only policy that has yielded any results. The more the United States relies on pressure alone and ignores diplomacy, the more North Korea has been able to steadily advance its programs.

North Korea's strategy

North Korea's military posture is intended to deter an attack from the United States. The North Korean regime now believes that nuclear weapons are an essential part of that deterrent and, therefore, necessary for regime survival.

The drumbeat of war

North Korea has possessed nuclear weapons since 2006. Its arsenal—including a possible hydrogen bomb tested this year¹—continues to grow, and its ballistic missile technology already can target U.S. allies, bases, and territories in Asia. Given that North Korea's conventional force has long been adequate enough to put the 10 million citizens of Seoul at risk, the growing nuclear threat is but the latest phase of North Korea's deterrence strategy. It is important to be clear eyed about how unlikely it is that North Korea will give up its weapons—ones it sees as the key to survival—without a major change in the status quo.

Advocates of preventive U.S. military strikes on North Korea often claim that the United States must act to prevent North Korea from mastering the technology needed to place a nuclear warhead on an intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM).² But that approach ignores two realities. First, it will be difficult for a U.S. military strike to eliminate all of North Korea's nuclear weapons and nearly possible to know with certainty what weapons do remain after a strike. An incomplete strike could be met with a devastating North Korean nuclear counterattack. Second, there are no preventive military options that do not run the risk of sparking a broader war, potentially drawing in China, Russia, and U.S. allies.

Preventive war vs. pre-emptive war

Preventive war involves military action taken to prevent an adversary from achieving a particularly dangerous capability.

Pre-emptive war involves military action taken to pre-empt what is believed to be an adversary's imminent military action.

The United States also cannot overlook the increasing chances that miscalculation may lead to war. In the past, North Korea has shot down U.S. aircraft flying near North Korea, killing U.S. troops.³ In 2010, North Korea sunk the South Korean vessel Cheonan, killing 46 people.⁴ U.S. and South Korean restraint was likely the only factor preventing an escalation of these incidents. Especially with tensions high, even a minor miscalculation by either side could lead to an escalation that may be difficult to control.

As U.S. Secretary of Defense James Mattis recently noted, the costs of conflict would be "catastrophic" for America and the region. Either an accident or a so-called limited military strike by either side could quickly escalate into an all-out war that results in the deaths of hundreds of thousands, if not millions. According to a new report by the Congressional Research Service, 25 million people on both sides of the border could be affected, including more than 100,000 U.S. citizens.⁶

And it would be impossible to prevent the loss of American lives in a war "over there." Any conflict would endanger the lives of 28,500 U.S. troops in South Korea and more than 50,000 in Japan, as well as hundreds of thousands of American civilians living in the region. Additionally, the conflict could potentially turn into a U.S.-China confrontation with broader consequences for regional stability. Likewise, the economic impact of a war with North Korea could affect the entire world, as South Korea alone constitutes 2 percent of global gross domestic product and provides large percentages of the world's source of components, such as semiconductors and liquid crystal displays.8

Finally, while there is considerable debate over military options, there is little or no talk of what happens the day after a war starts. There is the potential for a collapse of the North Korean state, the consequences of which could include millions of refugees streaming into China and South Korea; nuclear weapons potentially no longer safeguarded by anyone; and a scramble involving the United States, South Korea, and China all rushing to fill the vacuum. In this regard, the United States needs to learn the lessons of its past wars, including in the Iraq War, where the aftermath proved catastrophic, as well as in the Korean and Vietnam wars, where China and Russia supported U.S. enemies. Potential ongoing and near-term U.S. collaboration with China on North Korea could quickly evaporate or turn to confrontation if China views a conflict as the result of America's mismanagement rather than North Korea's aggression.

A more responsible approach: Aggressive diplomacy, active reassurance and smart deterrence, and economic isolation

There are no easy solutions to the North Korean problem. But there is a responsible way forward. A carefully calibrated and well-implemented strategy that includes reassuring allies, deterring North Korea, and cutting off North Korea's illicit finances can help maintain stability and open a pathway toward curbing North Korea's weapons programs.

Aggressive diplomacy

The crisis with North Korea will not end without diplomacy. And yet, President Trump has made clear his disdain for any diplomatic approach. Trump has publicly said that his own secretary of state is "wasting his time" by talking about diplomacy with North Korea.⁹ This is a recipe for failure.

Instead, President Trump should be actively pursuing talks that could lead North Korea back to the negotiating table; only dialogue backed by resolve and military capability have the potential for significant progress on North Korea. A diplomatic process should proceed in three phases. It should:

- De-escalate tensions and open channels of communication
- Shift the dynamic away from cycles of escalation and toward a process that curbs North Korea's destabilizing behavior
- Address the longer-term security situation on the Korean peninsula

Step 1: De-escalate tensions

The United States and North Korea maintain very limited diplomatic channels. They include the so-called New York channel—North Korea's mission to the United Nations, used mostly for relaying messages to and from Pyongyang—and through the Swedish embassy in Pyongyang, which is the U.S. protecting power (the provider of services for U.S. citizens in North Korea). The lack of a regular, high-level dialogue leaves both sides with limited means to reduce misunderstandings that, in a crisis, could turn into miscalculations that could spark conflict. The United States should talk to North Korea regularly, not just when tensions are low.

The United States should:

- Appoint an envoy that has White House backing. The United States needs a senior, full-time envoy to North Korea, empowered by the president to pursue diplomacy and manage pressure (William Perry and Chris Hill are examples of empowered past envoys). The envoy should work in partnership with envoys from South Korea and Japan; communicate regularly with leaders in China and Russia; and offer a direct, regular channel with the appropriate counterparts in North Korea. A presidential envoy would signal the United States' willingness to resolve issues diplomatically and put North Korea on the defensive.
- Put in place essential diplomatic personnel to execute U.S. strategy. The Trump administration does not have the personnel in place necessary to implement its own strategy on North Korea. There is currently no ambassador to South Korea, no assistant secretary of state for East Asia, and, while recently nominated, no assistant secretary of defense for Asian and Pacific security affairs. While capable career officials currently fill these roles, they are hobbled by both the sense that they are keeping their seats warm for a political successor as well as uncertainty among counterparts about their relevance to this White House. The president needs to field a strong team imbued with his authority, and the endorsement of the U.S. Senate, to navigate the United States through this and any future crisis.
- Establish a military hotline. The United States should offer a crisis communication channel between the United States, South Korea, and North Korea. A military-to-military hotline could ensure that in moments of crisis—such as a missile test, the shooting down of a plane, or an incident along the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ)—the militaries can immediately and authoritatively talk to one another to discuss any miscommunications or accidents and determine ways to de-escalate.

Step 2: Step-by-step confidence building measures

North Korea will not come to the negotiating table ready to surrender its nuclear and missile programs. The United States should be prepared to suggest a roadmap of confidence building steps that North Korea could take, along with reciprocal actions that the United States and its allies would be willing to take in response.

The United States should:

- Establish a diplomatic process. The first step could be for the United States to establish a process for diplomatic talks, including setting a regular schedule of engagements, a scope of discussion, and a structure.
- Develop asks of North Korea. The United States and its allies should develop a list of asks of North Korea, short of overall denuclearization. The first steps could be small, such as a time-limited freeze on missile and nuclear tests and programs. Other issues to consider could include steps to verifiably curb North Korean proliferation of weapons, missile technology, its chemical weapons programs, or the release of unjustly held foreigners or political prisoners.
- Develop incentives for progress. Likewise, the United States and its allies need to determine what actions they are willing to take to incentivize progress. These should be measures that provide something that North Korea views as valuable yet remain easily reversed if no progress is made. This could include scheduling pauses or imposing geographical limits on some U.S. military exercises or operations, partial sanctions relief, or providing certain kinds of humanitarian or economic assistance.

Step 3: Addressing long-term security on the Korean Peninsula

With tensions high, it is difficult to imagine how a real discussion about the biggest issues—denuclearization, the structure of security guarantees on the peninsula, and a peace treaty—might happen. Nevertheless, the United States and its allies should plan for some paths to get to that end. These discussions should be conducted first and foremost with South Korea and Japan and, subsequently, with China. Understanding each nation's interests, primary security concerns, and red lines will be important grounding for positions in renewed negotiations.

Active reassurance and smart deterrence

Any U.S. strategy must work hand-in-glove with active U.S. reassurance of allies and smart deterrence of North Korea, which can buttress the chances for successful diplomacy. Likewise, if poorly executed, messaged, or coordinated, U.S. deterrence and reassurance moves can be counterproductive.

Be a reliable ally

The strength of U.S. alliances cannot be measured by the number of U.S. troops deployed or the number of joint military exercises conducted; at its core, alliance strength is measured by shared values and the level of trust and coordination between the governments. To reassure allies, the United States needs to coordinate policy and messaging closely with Seoul and Tokyo, including through more regular trilateral meetings between the United States, Japan, and South Korea. Further, the most important thing the United States must do at this moment is to reassure its allies that North Korea cannot decouple the United States from its security commitments to its allies, which is a primary goal of North Korea. Any official U.S. statements that suggest the United States is willing to sacrifice the wellbeing of the region for its own interests or to protect the U.S. homeland could be fatal to our alliances in both Asia and around the world. The Trump administration should also continue and deepen extended deterrence dialogues with both South Korea and Japan.

Prioritize risk reduction

The U.S. military needs to conduct regular exercises and operations to ensure the readiness of its forces as well as to reassure its allies. But strategic context also matters, and with growing tensions, some operations and exercises could increase the risks of miscalculation. The recent flight of a U.S. B-1 bomber as well as U.S. and South Korean fighters in international airspace far north of the DMZ is one example of such an operation that could be perceived differently in the context of heightened rhetoric. 10 The combination of escalating U.S. operations and rhetoric is a dangerous mix. It is well established that the United States has this kind of capability, so the U.S. Department of Defense (DoD) needs to consider how it weighs the risks of miscalculation against its readiness and reassurance requirements.

Strengthen regional ballistic missile defense and homeland defense

In 2016, the United States and South Korea agreed to forward deploy a U.S. Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) unit to South Korea. The United States and allies should review regional missile defense to ensure that capabilities match the growing North Korean threat. As part of this review, the United States should consider whether an additional THAAD unit is necessary for protection of the Korean Peninsula as well as what additional regional ballistic missile defense (BMD) capabilities are needed to support Japan and Guam. China will likely oppose any of these steps, but there is strategic value in the United States making clear that the growing North Korean threat will continue to lead to U.S. and alliance decisions necessary to protect our citizens. Furthermore, the Trump administration should build on the efforts of the Obama administration to strengthen U.S. homeland defense—including potentially increasing the number of Ground-Based Interceptors and testing them under more realistic conditions. While the United States should not be overconfident in missile defense as a solution, it is worth making smart investments.

Address Seoul's vulnerability to North Korean rocket attacks

The United States and South Korea should accelerate efforts to address Seoul's vulnerability to North Korean short-range rocket attacks. Much progress has been made in recent years to improve alliance capabilities in this regard, but the DoD and South Korea's Ministry of National Defense should form a special working group to accelerate a joint action plan. The United States and South Korea also should strengthen joint cooperative steps to improve chemical and bioweapon preparedness and response, as North Korea may use chemical weapons early in any conflict.

Improve regional conventional deterrence

The United States, South Korea, and Japan also need to focus on strengthening conventional deterrence as part of a broader spectrum of deterrence. The South Korean military remains far superior conventionally compared to North Korea, but that picture is evolving as North Korea updates its arsenal. The Trump administration took an important step in this regard recently by lifting payload limits on South Korean missiles. 11 The United States should also be looking for ways to enable Japan to play a larger role in conventional deterrence, including being supportive of Japan acquiring relevant offensive strike capabilities.

Fully operationalize trilateral defense cooperation

In recent years, the United States, South Korea, and Japan have made great strides in increasing the scope and pace of trilateral military cooperation, including on information sharing, regular consultations, and undertaking phased operational cooperation. While politically challenging, the United States focus should now be on cementing full trilateral operational cooperation. This could start with regularizing reciprocal exchanges of South Korean and Japanese military personnel in bilateral military exercises. Ideally, the three sides would conclude a trilateral General Security of Information Agreement (GSOMIA) so that classified operational information could be more easily shared, making trilateral cooperation more operationally useful.

Stop talking about preventive military strikes

The Trump administration should refrain from publicly discussing the inevitability of a military strike to prevent North Korea from fully fielding a nuclear-capable ICBM. This kind of messaging only serves to embolden the North Korean regime internally, and over time—if not acted upon—only undermines American credibility and deterrence efforts. Furthermore, these threats alienate U.S. allies when they are made without consultation and could lead them to believe that the United States is willing to sacrifice them in a war.

Isolating North Korea from the global economy

Economic pressure is the best lever the United States has for increasing the costs Pyongyang bears for maintaining its current weapons trajectory. We do not know if sanctions pressure can push Kim Jong Un to talk. What we do know, however, is that sanctions can increase Kim Jong Un's incentives to negotiate; give the United States more tools to work with in a potential future negotiation; and reduce the regime's ability to source foreign technology components for its nuclear and missile programs. 12 A targeted sanctions strategy that effectively isolates North Korea from the global economy will weaken North Korea's position and put the United States in a stronger position for either diplomacy or containment.

North Korea is not a hermit kingdom. It is more dependent on international trade and financial transfers today than at any point in the nation's history, and that creates vulnerabilities the international community has only recently begun to exploit. 13 North Korea has been under U.N. sanctions since 2006. However, until 2017, those sanctions did not aim for broad economic isolation. Where restrictions did exist, some nations most notably China—failed to implement them, providing North Korea with multiple options for sanction evasion.¹⁴ In fact, North Korea's international trade grew around 5 percent in 2016, and according to Bank of Korea estimates, the nation's gross domestic product grew around 4 percent. 15 Kim Jong Un has adapted to pre-2017 U.N. restrictions by opening up for private commerce and by allowing political and business elites to profit from innovative commercial strategies and financial transactions. This approach circumvents sanctions, generates growth, and brings in foreign technologies, including technologies that support the regime's weapons programs.

Going forward, the United States should leverage a more targeted sanction strategy to force Pyongyang to choose between weapons advancements and growth. In addition to targeting new vulnerabilities and aiming for broad economic isolation, those sanctions will need to move on a quicker timeline than they have in the last decade, making clear the immediate costs of noncompliance. And sanctions must come with a diplomatic off-ramp, making clear—to Kim Jong Un and the elites who will face particularly great financial loss under a tightened sanction regime—that relief is possible if North Korea agrees to certain steps.

Systematically dismantle North Korea's international trading networks

North Korea runs overseas transactions through a series of front companies. North Korea's most valuable front companies are those with a presence in licit markets, including the U.S. financial market. 16 Those companies are highly vulnerable to unilateral U.S. sanctions that cut off their access to U.S. dollar transactions. The United States is now targeting some of these firms with unilateral sanctions.¹⁷ Targeting should be expanded in order to block the full array of North Korea's financial gateways.

Seize North Korean assets

North Korean elites are amassing wealth in foreign currency, including U.S. dollar holdings in international banks. The United States should leverage U.S. civil forfeiture law to lock down those holdings. ¹⁸ Blocking North Korean access to foreign currency will apply targeted financial pressure on the nation's elites; make it harder for the regime to source goods overseas; and potentially destabilize North Korea's domestic currency.

Stop giving China the benefit of doubt

For years, China has allowed North Korea to run prohibited goods across its borders in blatant violation of sanctions. ¹⁹ The United States has levied sanctions against some Chinese entities but is holding back from taking broad action against China. The United States needs to present China with a road map of actions that it will take against Chinese entities that facilitate illicit North Korean trade. The United States—in collaboration with multilateral partners—should also demand that China provide transparent data on nonsanctioned China-North Korea trade. Crude oil appears to be North Korea's largest import from China, but China stopped reporting crude oil shipments in 2014. ²⁰ As North Korea's largest trade gateway, China bears responsibility for reporting on cross-border trade flows in order to support sanctions monitoring and enforcement. If China is not forthcoming about trade data, the United States should ramp up secondary sanctions against China accordingly.

Conclusion

The threat from North Korea is serious and growing. President Trump's main response, however, has been to dismiss the one tactic that can help address the challenge—diplomacy. While strengthening deterrence and ramping up sanctions, the United States and its allies should work quickly to offer diplomacy with North Korea on our terms. A carefully calibrated strategy that employs deterrence and sanctions to back up diplomacy can de-escalate tensions and make room for progress.

Kelly Magsamen is vice president for National Security and International Policy at the Center for American Progress and former principal deputy assistant secretary of defense for Asian and Pacific security affairs. Melanie Hart is a senior fellow and director of China Policy at the Center. Mike Fuchs is a senior fellow at the Center and a former deputy assistant secretary of state for East Asian and pacific affairs. Vikram Singh is a senior adviser at the Center and a former deputy assistant secretary of defense for Asian and Pacific security affairs.

Endnotes

- 1 Justin McCurry, "North Korean nuclear test confirmed in major escalation by Kim Jong-un", The Guardian, September 3, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2017/sep/03/north-korean-nuclear-test-confirmedin-major-escalation-by-kim-jong-un.
- 2 Alex Lockie, "McMaster thinks North Korea can't be stopped from attacking US or allies", Business Insider, August 14, 2017, available at http://www.businessinsider.com/hrmcmaster-north-korea-war-inevitable-deterrence-2017-8; Avery Anapol, "GOP lawmaker calls for pre-emptive strike on North Korea," The Hill, September 22, 2017, available at http://thehill.com/policy/defense/policy-strategy/351875gop-representative-i-would-preemptively-strike-north-
- 3 Fred Kaplan, "Déjà vu in North Korea," Slate, September 27, 2017, available at http://www.slate.com/articles/news and politics/war_stories/2017/09/what_happened_after_north_ korea_shot_down_a_u_s_plane_in_1969.html.
- 4 Brad Lendon, "S. Korea's final report affirms Cheonan was sunk by N. Korean torpedo," CNN, September 13, 2010, available at http://www.cnn.com/2010/WORLD/asiapcf/09/13/ south.korea.cheonan.report/index.html
- 5 Kathryn Watson, "War with North Korea would be 'catastrophic, Defense Secretary Mattis says," CBS News, May 28, 2017, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/warwith-north-korea-would-be-catastrophic-mattis-says/.
- 6 Anthony Capaccio, "North Korea War Seen Killing Up to 300,000 Even Without Nukes," Bloomberg, October 28, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2017-10-27/new-korean-conflict-could-kill-300-000-within-days-report-says.
- 7 Zack Beauchamp, "Lindsay Graham: Trump 'told me' he will bomb North Korea if it keeps testing missiles," Vox, August 1, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/ world/2017/8/1/16075198/trump-lindsey-graham-northkorea-war.
- 8 Will Martin, "Here's what a war between North Korea and the US could do to the global economy," Business Insider, August 9, 2017, available at http://www.businessinsider. com/war-between-north-korea-and-usa-global-economyimpact-2017-8.
- 9 Peter Baker and David E. Sanger, "Trump Says Tillerson is Wasting his Time' on North Korea," The New York Times, October 1, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/10/01/us/politics/trump-tillerson-north-korea. html? r=0.
- 10 Doug Stanglin, "U.S. bombers, fighter jets counter'reckless behavior' in show of force off North Korean coast," USA Today, September 23, 2017, available at https://www.usatoday. com/story/news/2017/09/23/u-s-b-1-bombers-f-15-jets-carry-out-rare-show-force-off-north-korean-coast/696480001/.
- 11 Mallory Shelbourne, "Trump agrees to lift on South Korean missile payloads," The Hill, September 4, 2017, available at http://thehill.com/homenews/administration/349137-ussouth-korea-agree-to-end-missile-payload-limits

- 12 Melanie Hart and Renee Ding, "Getting Real on Sanctions Key to Pressuring North Korea," Center for American Progress, September 5, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2017/09/05/438371/ getting-real-sanctions-key-pressuring-north-korea/.
- 14 U.N. Security Council, "Report of the Panel of Experts established pursuant to resolution 1874 (2009)," February 27, 2017, available at http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc. asp?symbol=S/2017/150; For an excellent overview, see: Stephan Haggard, "Sanctions News Galore: Part I, the Panel of Experts Report on China," Peterson Institute for International Economics, March 21, 2017, available at https://piie. com/blogs/north-korea-witness-transformation/sanctionsnews-galore-part-i-panel-experts-report-china.
- 15 Kent Boydston, "North Korea's Trade and the KOTRA Report," Peterson Institute for International Economics, August 1, 2017, available at https://piie.com/blogs/north-koreawitness-transformation/north-koreas-trade-and-kotra-report. Yonhap News Agency, "N. Korea's Economy Grew 3.9 pct in 2016: BOK," July 21, 2017, available at http://english. yonhapnews.co.kr/northkorea/2017/07/21/0401000000A EN20170721004600320.html.
- 16 David Thompson, "Risky Business: A System-Level Analysis of the North Korean Proliferation Financing System" (Washington: C4ADS, 2017), available at https://c4ads.org/ risky-business/.
- 17 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Banks and Representatives Linked to North Korean Financial Networks," September 26, 2017, available at https://www. treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/sm0165.
- 18 Aaron Arnold, "Weaponizing U.S. Courts Against North Korea Proliferators," The Diplomat, August 1, 2017, available at https://thediplomat.com/2017/08/weaponizing-us-courtsagainst-north-korean-proliferators/. The U.S. Department of Justice is already using civil asset forfeiture against Chinese front companies providing financial gateways for North Korea. For example, see: U.S. Department of Justice, "United States Files Complaint to Forfeit More Than \$1.9 Million From China-Based Company Accused of Acting as a Front for Sanctioned North Korean Bank," June 15, 2017, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-dc/pr/united-states-filescomplaint-forfeit-more-19-million-china-based-companyaccused-acting.
- 19 U.N. Security Council, "Report of the Panel of Experts established pursuant to resolution 1874 (2009)"; Haggard, 'Sanctions News Galore'
- 20 Stephan Haggard, "North Korean Trade and the Oil Mystery," Peterson Institute for International Economics, February 9, 2016, available at https://piie.com/blogs/north-korea-witness-transformation/north-korean-trade-and-oil-mystery.

.....